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THE KINGDOM OF BELGIUM 

& 
THE SOCIALIST REPUBLIC OF VIETNAM 

 
 

TECHNICAL AND FINANCIAL FILE  
(ADDENDUM MARCH 2009) 

 
“ACCESS TO COORDINATED CREDIT  

AND  
ENTERPRISE SUPPORT SERVICES” 

 

Partner Country Vietnam 

Intervention Number DGDC  

Navision Code BTC VIE 04 028 11 

Sector Social Economy Subsector Micro-credit 

Partner Institution Vietnam Women’s Union 

Contribution of Partner Country  670.866 EUR  

Belgian Contribution (formulation 
included)  3.000.000 EUR 

Counter Value Fund     230.864 EUR 

Total Project Cost  3.901.730 EUR 

Start Date April 2007 

Total Duration  42 Months (from 18NOV07 as per Specific 
Agreement) 
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GLOSSARY (ADDEMDUM): 

 

AFD  Agence Française de Développement 

CARD  Center for Agricultural and Rural Development, Philippines 

CPMU  Central Program Management Unit (aka PMU) 

CRGS  Commune Report Generating Software 

CSF  Credit Support Fund 

IT  Information Technology 

MB  MicroBanker 

MFP  Microfinance Program 

MIS  Management Information System 

MoF  Ministry of Finance 

RLF  Revolving Loan Fund 
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INTRODUCTION: 

In February 2008, the Project Steering Committee (PSC) authorized the 
commencement of a Feasibility Study (as planned in activity 3.4 in result three of 
the Technical and Financial File or TFF) that would, inter alia, provide general 
direction for the future of microfinance at the Vietnam Women’s Union as a 
whole, but more specifically, concrete recommendations for the future of the 
ACCESS credit program.  This resulted in a study by the Center for Agricultural 
and Rural Development (Philippines), a draft of which was presented at the PSC 
meeting of 14 October 2008, in which it was agreed that credit component of 
ACCESS known as the VBCP would itself not attempt transformation to an MFI 
as required under decrees 28/165.  The study further provided the basis for the 
PSC to agree that the Revolving Loan Fund (RLF) of the project (the initial 
Belgian contribution plus at minimum 35 percent of retained earnings to protect 
the real value of the contribution) would be repatriated from the provinces (and 
communes) participating in the project by May 2011 at the latest.  The final 
destinations of the fund, assuming the required legal steps are completed as 
planned, would be TYM (a currently operational and sustainable microfinance 
unit in the VWU) and a new to be established Credit Support Fund (CSF) –the 
formal name will be decided later—which will wholesale microfinance funds at 
the VWU central level. 

The 14 October 2008 PSC also authorized the following actions to be taken: 

• A revision of the current Technical and Financial File made, with a bench-
mark based action plan; 

• A timetable for repatriating funds from the provinces finalized; 

• Preparatory steps taken by the Belgian and Vietnamese authorities to 
transfer the revolving credit fund of the project to VWU ownership. 

It is in this context that these current March 2009 revisions to the TFF document 
are made. 

In this TFF addendum, only issues and activities relating to the Feasibility Study’s 
recommendations and PSC’s decision on strategic use of the Revolving Loan 
Fund are revised (mostly in result 1 and 3 while result 2 and 4 are basically 
unchanged. 
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SUMMARY OF CHANGES: 

ACCESS, in implementation since April 2007, is expected to terminate activities 
in May 2011.  Now, under these revisions of the TFF, it is expected that the 
project will refocus on the following results: 

• Access to sustainable financial services for poor women through linkages 
to banks and increasingly through the VWU TYM program as well as other 
sustainable microfinance programs within the Women’s Union nationwide; 

• Access to demand-driven business development services for poor women 
through strategic alliances with services providers (unchanged); 

• VWU-wide monitoring of microfinance programs and the establishment of 
an Credit Support Fund (CSF), as well as capacity building in connection 
with the microfinance strategy of the VWU, culminating in overall 
strengthened strategic capacity of the VWU in microfinance. 

• Efficient project management, capacity building, and fund repatriation 
through a performance-based action plan (with clear dates and 
benchmarks). 

In practical terms, this change of emphasis underlines a shift away from 
operational execution at the decentralized, field level.  Instead, the new focus is 
strategic capacity building and institutional strengthening at the central level, as 
well as some modest capacity building at the local level.  This shift in emphasis 
will demand additional resources, most significantly in the form of technical 
assistance, both on-site and external, given the short remaining time in the 
project. 

The following is a summary of the substantive changes in results one and three: 

• Result One:  Access to Financial Services 

1.1 Segment the Current Clientele: discontinued 

1.2 Update the Savings Products and Procedures: discontinued 

1.3 Continuously Link Resourceful Clients to Financial Institutions: this 
activity is expanded, with a stronger local component 

1.4 Provide “Incubation Loans” to Poor Clients:  continued but 
gradually phased out. 

1.5 Compile and Report VBCP Performance Data:  continued but 
substantively changed. 
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1.6 Compile and Report VWU Province Microfinance Data:  merged 
with 1.5, 3.3 and part of activity now under 1.8. 

1.7 Develop Exit Strategy for Use of Revolving Loan Fund: completed 

1.8   Revolving Loan Fund Repatriation: new activity 

1.9  Transfer Part of Revolving Loan Fund to TYM:  new activity 

• Result Three (renamed):  VWU Microfinance Strategy Capacity 
Strengthened 

3.1 Consolidate VBCP Performance Reporting:  merged with 1.5 

3.2 Establish Microfinance Performance Monitoring Unit:   continue 

3.3 VWU MPMU Reporting:   continue but substantively changed 

3.4 Support Dialogues w/ External Stakeholders for Enabling 
Environment:  continue but substantively changed 

3.5   VWU MF Feasibility Study and Strategic Planning:     continue but 
substantively changed 

3.6 Institutionalize Credit Support Fund in VWU:  new activity 

3.7 Credit Support Fund Management Plans:  new activity 

3.8 Credit Support Fund Staff Recruitment and Training:  new activity 

3.9 Capacity Building for Credit Support Fund Stakeholders:  new 
activity 

In general means, several budget items are lagging behind terms of expenditure 
or disbursement.  Several items have therefore been cut in this revised TFF, 
while a few have seen some increase in budget (please refer to budget in section 
seven for more detail). 

The following table provides a summary overview of the budget changes 
proposed to support the change in the work-plan: 

 

 

 

 



102-2009 ACESS VIE0402811 TFF - WU CREDIT revision v.0.9 09MAR09 - all 
comments 7/ 40 

 

 

Result Original TFF Revised TFF Variance 

1 Access to Financial 
Services 

€270730 €148304 -€122427

2 Access to Business 
Development Services 

€642080 €623080 -€19000

3  VWU Microfinance 
Strategic Capacity 
Strengthened  

€247250 €432675 +€185425

4 Efficient Project 
Management 

€51400 €67400 +€16000

General Means €1711395 €1651398 -€59997

TOTAL €2987272 €2987272 €0

 

SPECIFIC CHANGES:  

NOTE:  If the specific section, subsection or annex is not referred to, it means 
there is no change compared to the original TFF. 

SECTION TWO: CONTEXT AND BACKGROUND OF THE PROJECT  

>2.4. The Microfinance Sector in Vietnam: Updated information on the 
microfinance sector in Vietnam related to this March 2009 revision of the TFF 
can be found in the Feasibility Study by CARD. 
 
SECTION FOUR:  DESCRIPTION OF THE PROJECT 
 
>4.3.  Beneficiaries:  From 2009, in result one (access to financial services), 
target poor women will continue to access VBCP, but will increasingly be served 
by TYM, banks and microfinance organizations under the umbrella of the 
Women’s Union. 

>4.4.  Project Strategies: 

.4.4.1  Focused Targeting of the Poor:  Although the targeting of the poor will 
continue throughout the life-time of the project, client segmentation will cease as 
an activity from 2009 onwards, since the project starts a new activity of Revolving 
Loan Fund repatriation.  The thrust of the current TFF changes are intended to 
provide sustainable provision of microfinance services to the poor in the medium 
to long term through VWU institutional capacity building. 
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.4.4.2  Demand Based Access to Financial and Non-Financial Services:   During 
2009 and 2010, the project will implement a repatriation strategy to re-centralize 
the Revolving Loan Fund; provinces will send back their revolving funds to a 
centrally controlled bank account in an agreed schedule.  This RLF will be used 
in accordance with the decisions of the PSC, and its legal status determined by 
the relevant Vietnamese and Belgian authorities.  The RLF will continue to serve 
the poor through sustainable, institutionalized delivery mechanisms, as 
suggested in the Feasibility Study Report.  Business Development Services will 
continue in the original target provinces on a demand basis till the end of the 
project. 

.4.4.3  Results-Oriented and Performance-Based monitoring:  Results oriented 
and performance-based monitoring will adjust according to the new parameters 
within the revised TFF, with a more directive role of the CPMU.  PMT will no 
longer apply to VBCP, but will be used for selected Microfinance Programs 
(MFPs) within the VWU, which have the organizational size and structure 
necessary for PMT to be useful as a performance measurement tool (see activity 
4.5.3.3).   

.4.4.4  Decentralization and Increased Demand Responsiveness:  The outcome 
of the Feasibility Study actually suggests a re-centralization of the project in the 
field of credit provision, given the findings of the study and the decisions made by 
the VWU leadership as well as PSC.  For the BDS component, provinces are 
strongly encouraged to continue to take a proactive lead in their activities, 
however.    

.4.4.5  Enhanced Technical Assistance:  The Feasibility Study has increased the 
requirement for technical assistance much beyond that envisioned in the original 
version of the TFF.  The new work plan requires the further involvement of the 
full-time International Microfinance Expert in setting up the planned Credit 
Support Fund, including its operational architecture and management plan.  
Further activities would include microfinance performance management and 
monitoring systems, accompanying and training new staff in microfinance 
performance assessment, a marketing study of potential MFI CSF clients and 
MFI capacity building.  The expert would contribute to the IT and MIS capacity of 
the MPMU and the Credit Support Fund.  Different national and international 
specialists will be required in specific instances, assisting with the legalization, 
business plan and technical aspects of establishing the CSF.  However, this new 
objective, with an ambitious implementation timetable, makes further full-time, on 
site microfinance expertise (not available at the national level) indispensable.  At 
the same time, the VWU itself is seeking additional on-site assistance as it 
develops and implements its overall strategy for microfinance. 

.4.4.7  Shifting from Microfinance Provision to Microfinance Facilitation:  The 
Feasibility Study has provided direction and more specificity for this particular 
strategic direction.  Building a practical option for sustainable use of the “legacy 
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fund” (as referred to in the original TFF p.30 section 4.5.3.4) is envisioned as an 
important outcome towards microfinance facilitation. 

> 4.5.  Results and Activities:  

.4.5.1  Activities for Result One: Access to Financial Services:  Increasingly, 
the project will focus on linking clients to alternative sources of finance, including 
banks and other MFIs, as the RLF gets repatriated to the central level.   Part of 
this RLF is earmarked for TYM in its expansion plan, and part for MFIs that will 
be conduits of (borrowing from) the newly planned Credit Support Fund.  The 
VBCP revolving fund will cease activity within the current project by the end of 
2010, after a two-year repatriation effort beginning in early 2009. 

.4.5.1.1  Segment the Current Clientele:   Given the project is now focusing on 
the repatriation of the revolving credit fund, segmentation from 2009 onwards is 
seen as a diversion.  To ensure that provinces continue lending to the target 
group, it is agreed that provinces focus on existing clients, but no longer continue 
segmentation as a distinct activity from 2009 onwards. 

.4.5.1.2  Update the Savings Products and Procedures:  VBCP was not able to 
implement a credit and savings passbook policy for various reasons.  Given that 
individual client savings status is already captured in MB and that result three of 
this project is phasing out, it is no longer seen as strategic to pursue this activity.  
The value added to clients at this late stage is also questionable.  It was agreed 
to discontinue this activity. 

.4.5.1.3  Continuously Link Resourceful Clients to Financial Institutions:   
VBARD, VBSP (in original target provinces) and VWU MFIs will increasingly be 
targeted for linkages.  A survey tool that tracks linkage of clients to sustainable 
institutions is suggested, which will be incorporated in project reporting.  In 
addition, a team of advisors on bank linkage drawn from VWU and VBARD will 
propose and overall/general new agreement between VWU and VBARD to 
strengthen bank linkage.  Local activities will be encouraged at province, district 
and commune levels that encourage the VWU to seek linkage possibilities for 
their VBCP clients, including with VBARD and others.  These activities can be 
done simultaneously. 

.4.5.1.4  Provide “Incubation Loans” to Poor Clients:   Incubation loans are 
scheduled to phase out.  At least a third of the revolving loan fund will be 
repatriated in 2009 and the remainder in 2010.  To ensure the smooth operating 
of their credit funds during 2009-2010, Provinces will be requested to ensure that 
their repatriation plans are carried out in an orderly manner, with clients receiving 
timely notice about the suspension of new loan cycles.  Client linkage to 
sustainable financial institutions is to be further strengthened over the last two 
years of the credit component, replacing VBCP loans.  This is meant to minimize 
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the disruption in their livelihood activities.  See activity 1.5 of the log-frame about 
the main components of data gathering in connection with incubation loans. 

.4.5.1.5  Compile and Report VBCP Performance Data:    This activity now 
concerns anything in relation to data from the VBCP.  Unlike in the previous TFF, 
PMT is not deemed suitable for use by the VBCP provinces, as it provides little 
value added in the phase-out of the credit component.  Instead, MB will continue 
to be the main software used by the project provinces, further complimented by 
the Commune Report Generating Software or CRGS.  Data will be aggregated, 
using SQL Server, which the microfinance expert has successfully introduced to 
the CPMU IT staff.  Reporting will be done, using a revised set of indicators, 
which will provide increased information on clients as well as operations.  
Provinces will further be required to send information on repatriation (using 
CPMU agreed tools) and quarterly narrative reports.  For the first time, 
substantive feedback on microfinance performance is being provided to the 
CPMU, PSC and Provinces and this will continue.  Social performance 
monitoring will be considered as part of the wider VWU microfinance 
performance reporting (activity 3.3 in log-frame)   

.4.5.1.6  Compile and Report VWU Province Microfinance Data:  This activity is 
now merged with 1.5 and 3.1 in the log-frame and ceases independently.  
Quarterly meetings within provinces in relation to this activity are now placed 
under activity 1.8 in the log-frame. 

.4.5.1.7  Develop Exit Strategy for Use of Revolving Loan Fund:  The Feasibility 
Study and subsequent decisions be the VWU and PSC have already identified 
the new outcomes sought in this project phase III (which include closing the 
VBCP credit project, repatriating the RLF and reallocating this to TYM and a to-
be-established Credit Support Fund).  The Feasibility Study was completed by 
CARD and resulted in the outputs referred to in the introduction of the TFF 
revision.  

.4.5.1.8  Revolving Loan Fund Repatriation:  A staged drawback to the central 
level of the revolving loan fund now with the Provinces is planned starting early 
2009.  The exact total value of the revolving loan fund will likely only be 
determined in 2010, although it is estimated to be more than 42Billion VND.  
Provinces are requested to plan for withdrawal in stages, using a cash-flow and 
communes closing planning tool provided by the CPMU, and at the same time 
provide various training, technical assistance and close monitoring for commune 
to repatriate revolving fund.  It will be important for the project to consider how to 
best repatriat loans and support and motivate the provinces to do this.  Likewise, 
communes will have to inform borrowers and prospective clients at the 
appropriate time, balancing the concern of repayment with the individual planning 
of clients.  The legal ownership of the RLF has to be established as soon as 
possible by the relevant parties.  Quarterly review meetings within provinces 
(formerly under activity 1.6) will now be carried out under this activity.  It is further 
foreseen that provinces will incur significant new burdens in terms of planning, 
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processing and monitoring the repatriation of the Revolving Loan Fund.  This will 
require appropriate additional financial support and back-stopping (with specific 
guidelines) from the CPMU.   

.4.5.1.9  Transfer Part of Revolving Loan Fund to TYM:  Part of the revolving loan 
fund will be channeled to support the TYM micro-credit program (essentially 
targeting borrowers with similar profiles to those in the VBCP project), the leading 
microfinance operation in the VWU, and in the process of finalising its 
transformation into a licensed MFI.  Given that the Credit Support Fund will take 
time to establish itself (and will not immediately require lending capital), this fund 
transfer should be done as soon as possible without waiting for the CSF to be 
established.  This will allow the TYM program itself to expand its outreach more 
rapidly and in a sustainable manner, while completing its transformation to a 
licensed microfinance institution.  The main activity in this connection involves 
the legal finalization (connected with activity 3.5) and implementation of a 
Memorandum of Understanding between VBCP (VWU Central) and TYM.  Full 
transfer to TYM (1/3 of the RLF) should be completed by the end of the project at 
the latest. 

.4.5.2  Activities for Result Two: Access to Non-Financial Services:  This 
result remains largely unaltered, with emphasis on continued demand driven 
BDS services for provinces.  There will be further attention on linking to other 
BDS initiatives as well as an exit strategy (at the end of the project) for the result. 

(NOTE:  Numbering of activities in this section follows that of the revised logical 
framework and budget) 

.4.5.2.3  Develop Strategic Linkages with BDS Providers:  One activity that will 
be discontinued is the contracting of local BDS service providers, as these are 
already contracted under matching grants.  However local BDS service providers 
may still play a role (such as providing TA or advice) in linkage activities more 
generally.      

.4.5.3  Activities for Result Three:  VWU Microfinance Strategy Capacity 
Strengthened:  This now becomes a more ambitious, yet also concrete result.  A 
major new component for this result is the institutionalization, establishment and 
operation of a Credit Support Fund for wholesale lending to VWU microfinance 
programs.  In the remaining limited time, this will require high level commitment, 
full-time technical support, professional staffing, and time-bound planning and 
execution.  A challenge that will have to be taken seriously is the as yet limited 
number of potential borrower microfinance organizations within the VWU, 
perhaps requiring further efforts to be made in basic microfinance capacity 
building for VWU microfinance organizations.  Result three is seen as highly 
compatible with the Tenth National Women’s Congress Plan of Action, 
specifically its vision of developing a Bank for Women.   It will emphasize 
continuation of building the MPMU as well as newly planned Credit Support 
Fund, which both concretely fit within VWU strategic objectives.  If, for any 
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reason, the CSF cannot be established as per the concept presented in this TFF 
addendum, the PSC, and Vietnamese and Belgian governments, will decide what 
to do with the Revolving Loan Fund.   

(NOTE:  Numbering of activities in this section follows that of the revised logical 
framework and budget) 

.4.5.3.1  Consolidate VBCP Performance Reporting:  This activity is merged with 
1.5 in the log-frame.  

.4.5.3.2  Establish Microfinance Performance Monitoring Unit:   Since the MPMU 
has been established, its importance has been confirmed in the Feasibility Study.  
It now should be institutionalized fully within the VWU, something that remains 
incomplete.  A strategy for its longer term future, including resources, will be a 
key output of this activity.  

.4.5.3.3  VWU MPMU Reporting:   Not only will the MPMU report on what are 
conventionally considered “microfinance programs” at the VWU, but also on 
related activities such as bank linkage, credit/savings groups and MFIs, with a 
nation-wide survey done at least annually.    Mapping software will be used to 
convey a large amount of information quickly (putting microfinance information on 
maps) and information flows will include returning data information back to the 
provinces.  The PMT software will be specifically and more frequently applied to 
more conventional microcredit programs, namely those with a loan outstanding 
portfolio that can contribute to operational viability.  PMT is seen as a useful 
reporting tool for the proposed Credit Support Fund, but will have a much more 
limited scope of application compared with what was proposed in the original 
TFF.  The PMT will not include large numbers of very small programs, bank 
linkage activities, and credit/savings groups; instead these will be included in the 
annual nation-wide survey. 

.4.5.3.4  Support Dialogues w/ External Stakeholders for Enabling Environment:  
The MPMU’s role in building an common reporting tool (such as PMT) for 
microfinance in Vietnam will be more limited than originally envisioned, given the 
new challenge of building an CSF.  However, it will work closely with 
stakeholders such as the State Bank of Vietnam, the Ministry of Finance, the 
Microfinance Working Group and others in promoting an enabling environment 
sustainable microfinance, including best practice standards.  It will also involve 
working with other donors, such as the ADB and AFD that are currently working 
on initiatives supporting the sector directly (including capacity support to the 
VWU). 

.4.5.3.5  VWU MF Feasibility Study and Strategic Planning:     Broad suggestions 
for the wider VWU microfinance program are now available from the Feasibility 
Study, with a lot of detail still pending.  The project should also continue 
supporting the VWU as it develops its strategy for microfinance and its intention 
to establish a Women’s Bank.  This will involve study tours, action research, 
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external Technical Assistance, and extensive consultations and planning.  
However, progress in strategic planning is something that the project cannot 
accomplish without significant VWU leadership and involvement of different parts 
of the VWU as well as other relevant stakeholders.  In other words, this cannot 
be viewed as a realistic output from the project alone.   

.4.5.3.6  Institutionalize Credit Support Fund in VWU:  The planned CSF will have 
to be anchored in the Women’s Union structure, with a clear governance 
structure, legal and ownership status.  This entails moving it from a VBCP project 
structure to the VWU core institutional structure.   This process should be a 
transparent one, preferably with the involvement of other government agencies, 
such as the SBV, MoF, MPI and others in the process of transformation.  The 
final legal status of the Revolving Loan Fund will have to be clarified and 
approved by the Governments of Vietnam and Belgium.  This may well require 
support from external advisors and legal experts.   

.4.5.3.7  Credit Support Fund Management Plans:  This will be carried out in two 
phases, the first within the life-span of the project.  The first two years (2009-
2010) will focus on building the CSF and making it operational.  This will be 
elaborated in a management plan with a clear timeframe, detailed resource 
requirements (both financial and human), and performance benchmarks.  This 
management plan should be submitted to the PSC by the middle of 2009 and will 
contain far more detail about the required strategy, tactics and input for a 
successful CSF. 

The first phase will require further exposure of VWU and VBCP staff on Credit 
Support Funds and institutional capacity building (requiring study tours, targeted 
research, external advice and exposure visits to countries with successful apex 
lenders).  The first phase will also require significant on-site and hands-on 
expertise (either national or international) to do at least (but not only) the 
following: 

• Preparation of the legal, governance and administrative basis of the CSF 
(including the bi-laws, governance board, human resources policy, finance 
policy, credit committee, access criteria document, etc…); 

• Setting up microfinance performance management and monitoring 
systems, including IT, MIS capacity and accounting structure from the 
ground up; 

•  Training and accompanying new staff in microfinance performance 
assessment, credit committee facilitation, management, financial control; 

• Training on apex lender management and internal control/audit; 

• Developing training skills on institutional capacity development of MFIs. 
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The project will support equipment and other start-up costs, such as training 
courses for staff.  Also, the project intends to do a market assessment to find out 
about the demand structure for Credit Support Funding.  Before the end of 2010, 
a detailed business plan covering 2011-15 for the CSF should be finalized and 
agreed by the PSC.   This assumes that by the end of 2010, the CSF is ready to 
operate independently and without subsidy from the project.  Both the initial and 
later management plans will draw on Feasibility Study suggestions.  Although the 
PSC will oversee the first phase, oversight should be carried over to the CSF 
board by the end of 2010.   

.4.5.3.8  Credit Support Fund Staff Recruitment and Training:  This is an activity 
closely integrated with activity 3.7.   Professional and full time staff will be 
required to set up and run the CSF successfully.  In order to attract and retain 
such staff, the remuneration level and benefit package should be competitive.  
There should be a performance based element in the package.  Full and detailed 
Terms of Reference for individual staff outlining clearly divided roles and 
responsibilities within a clear staffing and reporting structure will be designed with 
expert help, based on the recommendations provided by the Feasibility Study.  
Recruitment may be done internally (VBCP/VWU staff), provided they can meet 
the qualification standards, or otherwise externally.  Training for staff will depend 
on pre-existing capacity of staff appointed.  However, a strong understanding of 
microfinance best practice (especially financial, methodology and techniques as 
well as operational) will be a key element, which will require considerable on-site 
mentoring and expert support.  An outside party could facilitate the recruitment 
process, given the scale of the task and to ensure a professional selection 
process.   

.4.5.3.9  Capacity Building for Credit Support Fund Stakeholders:  A remaining 
concern in connection with microfinance entities within the VWU is their capacity 
in meeting the access criteria, not to mention refinancing requirements.  Since 
there are a number of provinces and individual programs at the local level that 
are committed to professionalizing their operations with the view of eventually 
licensing under decrees 28/165, the project should seek ways to support these.  
This may involve collaborating with other donors, and ideally this would lead to 
cost-sharing and synergy opportunities.  Importantly, the CSF establishes a key 
part in strengthening the microfinance sector more broadly in Vietnam.  
Strengthening individual microfinance programs within the VWU complements 
this and will assist the central office in building its own microfinance capacity 
while not necessarily engaging in direct lending.    

.4.5.4  Activities for Result Four:  Efficient Project Management:  The main 
change here again involves the realignment of the project, with centralized 
management taking a larger role compared to what was originally the idea.   

.4.5.4.1  Annual Work Plan with Trenched Budget: The revised TFF deals with 
some of the ambiguity linked to this activity, by reasserting central management, 
rather than “’self selecting’ their involvement in the project (mentioned in original 



102-2009 ACESS VIE0402811 TFF - WU CREDIT revision v.0.9 09MAR09 - all 
comments 15/ 40 

 

TFF page 31 section 4.5.4.1, which never materialized for various reasons, such 
as the lack of performance-related income incentives at the province level, for 
example).  This means that planning and budgeting will not take place in isolation 
but in consultation with the central office and will form part of the CPMU work-
plan to be generally approved by the PSC (Individual Provincial Implementation 
Plans will no longer be submitted to the PSC).  Annual reflection and planning 
workshops will continue to assess past performance and develop future plans, 
and a final project workshop will reflect on overall project accomplishments.    

.4.5.4.2  Update Policies, Procedures and Manuals:  Manual updates will be 
distributed to the provinces during 2009 (on a needs-basis) and policies will be 
communicated as required through 2009-10.  As a distinct activity, this will cease 
for result one in 2010, given the phasing out of the VBCP loan fund.  The internal 
auditor will follow up on the efficiency of operations (the implementation of the 
manual and policies) and on a financial level, these will be checked annually by 
the external auditor. 

 

SECTION FIVE:  PRECONDITIONS, ASSUMPTIONS AND RISKS 

>5.2  Assumptions and Risks: 

Given the new direction of the project, there are a number of new risks that must 
be considered, with accompanying mitigation measures: 

Item Comments Risk Mitigating Measures 

Legal 
Risks 

Ownership of 
Revolving Loan 
Fund and Official 
Institutionalization 
of Credit Support 
Fund are difficult 
to resolve. 

LOW The project requested for support 
from PSC members who are 
officials from relevant line 
ministries/agencies, including SBV, 
MoF and MPI, which have indicated 
willingness to assist.  In addition, 
resources are set aside for legal 
issues and the timeline for carrying 
out these activities is generous. 

The specific agreement has 
addressed RLF ownership question 
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Credit 
Support 
Fund 
staffing 

Designing and 
getting agreement 
on appropriate  
staffing structure 
and policy as well 
as finding 
qualified staff is a 
challenge. 

LOW/ 

MEDIUM 

Remuneration packages to be 
competitive and performance 
based, with long term incentive to 
stay at the CSF.   

Training to be provided hands-on 
and of high quality.   

Repatriati
on of loan 
from 
provinces 

Fund is 
repatriated in 
whole and on 
time. 

LOW Clear communication to provinces 
already provided in writing by VWU 
President.  

Tools are in place to monitor 
repatriation.  

Audit and monitoring will be 
strengthened.  External Audit 
carried out annually 

Credit 
Support 
Fund 
borrowing 
by 
conduits 

MPIs/MFPs in 
VWU are limited 
both in quantity 
and capability 
and/or not 
prepared to pay 
on 
(semi)commercial 
terms. 

MEDIUM Capacity building for MFIs is seen 
as a concrete way to enable to CSF 
to improve their operations.  
Further, subsidy is provided from 
2009-10, minimizing costs for the 
CSF in the first five years of 
operation to a bare minimum, thus 
allowing for lower rates charged (or 
grace periods) to borrowing MFIs, if 
a necessary condition. 

In the future, non-VWU MFIs might 
be taken into consideration. 

 

>5.3  Sustainability: 

The new project direction is aiming for more sustainability than in the old TFF 
(where specific steps for provincial sustainability were excluded).  Instead of 
delaying the issue of Revolving Loan Fund use and ownership until the end of 
the project, it is tackled now.  As well as moving towards a more sustainable and 
focused role for the central VWU, it encourages increased professionalism in the 
sector (as well as direct support for one of Vietnam’s strongest MFIs: TYM), and 
increased sophistication of the microfinance sector with the introduction of an 
apex lender.  These steps will all benefit and increase access for poor clients 
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across Vietnam, for whom available financial products from policy banks are not 
appropriate.  

In looking at financials sustainability for the CSF, it is also worth remembering 
that the Vietnamese financial sector as a whole does not yet operate according 
to open market principles.  The SBV sets a cap on lending rates, and it fell below 
the level of inflation in 2008.  In this context, the initial aim for the CSF must be 
operational sustainability at minimum, with financial sustainability further into the 
future.   Further, the VWU itself is part of a government policy of distributing 
subsidized credit (it organized over half of the borrowers for the VBSP with a 
current portfolio of over USD1Billion), so even within the VWU, there are different 
models operational, financially sustainable or unsustainable. 

 

SECTION SIX:  IMPLEMENTATION ARRANGEMENTS 

>6.3  Project Management Structure:  The management structure will 
essentially remain unchanged, with the exception of that of result in relation to 
the MPMU and planned Credit Support Fund.   

.6.3.3  Microfinance Performance Monitoring Unit:  First, the MPMU has a 
significantly altered set of activities and functions compared to previously: 

• PMT will only be promoted for microfinance programs (MFIs) within the 
Women’s Union that are mainly executing credit and that have a loan 
outstanding at a minimum level of scale to be operationally viable.  Soft 
promotion of PMT for programs outside the VWU will also take place, but 
this will function on a demand basis—PMT will be shared with 
practitioners in the Microfinance Working Group and authorities concerned 
with official reporting as a good practice example. 

• VWU information surveys and analysis, and data mapping will continue for 
all microfinance related activities, including bank linkage, and will be done 
at least on an annual basis. 

• MPMU will involve itself in policy discussions and will push for an enabling 
environment for microfinance in conjunction with relevant government 
agencies such as the SBV and MoF, as well as the Microfinance Working 
Groups, donors and other stakeholders. 

Second, result three now envisions the establishment of a Credit Support Fund, 
which will operate with its own establishment structure, governance (involving 
outside input) and operating procedures.   Again, this will happen in two phases, 
the first being 2009-10 (the subsidized start-up phase) and 2011 and beyond 
(independent phase). 
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• The Credit Support Fund will be set up with sustainability as a prime 
objective from the outset.  Its cost and revenue structure (accounts) will be 
kept strictly separate from all other project activities.  Seed capital and 
start up costs will be accounted for. 

• Management and staffing of the CSF will be by professionals, as to be 
detailed in the Management Plan for the Fund, and drawing on the 
recommendations of the Feasibility Study.   

• By the end of 2010, the reporting lines, levels of authority and managerial 
independence have to be fully clarified and consistent with a professional 
business unit, where decisions can be made quickly and performance is 
frequently measured and acted on.  VWU leaders should approve the 
structure of CSF in VWU in 2009 and 2010 for good preparation. 

.6.5>  Reporting, Monitoring and Evaluation:  Reporting, monitoring and 
evaluation shall change as per changes set out in the TFF addendum. 

.6.5.1  Monitoring and Evaluation:  Annual performance plans shall be made in 
joint coordination between provinces and the CPMU.  Performance shall be 
measured according to commonly agreed targets, with Revolving Loan Fund 
repatriation taking priority in result one, and BDS continuing on a demand and 
performance basis as before.  Monthly monitoring of the savings and loan 
portfolio shall be done. 

• Timely monthly MB, CRGS and repatriation reporting from the 
provincial level to the central, with MB and SQL server consolidation 
performed at the CPMU.   

• Feedback on savings and loan portfolio shall be sent from the CPMU 
to the provinces at least once a month.   

• Provincial PMU should provide, at minimum, quarterly narrative 
reporting on all project activities and the results of their quarterly 
meetings. 

• PMU’s will continue to meet annually with the CPMU to assess the 
previous year’s results and to finalize plans for the next year.   

• Disbursement to the provinces will be decided by the CPMU, based on 
fixed operating costs as well as a performance element. 

• PMT will not be applied to VBCP and is considered exclusively in the 
domain of result three. 

• Technical Working Group concept as in original TFF will no longer be 
pursued, although it is recommended the VWU set up an advisory 
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council to assist it with formulating a more detailed microfinance 
strategy. 

.6.5.2  Management and Reporting:  will continue as before, except that external 
audit will be carried out annually for the remainder of the project, including for 
year 2008, 2009 and 2010.  Project Steering Committee reports should include a 
review of activity progress (per province where appropriate), financial 
disbursement, human resources status, major amendments to operational project 
policy, major contract overview (including major technical assistance TORs), and 
future work and financial plans.  

• All provincial PMU must report at least monthly with their MB and 
CRGS data, and quarterly with the narrative reports. 

 
• PSC will receive six-monthly performance reports from the CPMU, and 

will review work and financial plans for the next six months. 
 

• Annual VBCP workshops will be held to review and plan workplans for 
the provinces. 

 
• Mid-term, ad hoc, and annual evaluations will be done as 

scheduled/planned (mid-term evaluation timing not yet certain, given 
change in project orientation—to be decided by PSC). 

 
• Expenses can only exceed a maximum of 10% from agreed budget 

lines. 
 

 

SECTION SEVEN:  RESOURCES 

>7.1  Human Resources:  The project will require additional human resources 
and technical expertise to fulfill the tasks as set out with in the revised TFF 
document.  Significantly, additional staff will need to be recruited for the planned 
Credit Support Fund.  Also, the International Microfinance Expert, who will largely 
assist the creation of the CSF will support the project for an additional 18 months 
(compared to the original TFF).  TOR amendments for the International 
Microfinance Expert are included in the Annex 4 amendments below. 

>7.3  Financial Resources:  Total project budget will remain unchanged.  
However, the ratio of REGIE/COGESTION budget will change from 26.9%/73.1% 
to 28.9%/71.1%. 

PLEASE REFER TO DETAILED BUDGET REVISION BELOW 
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 Actual Actual  Year 3 Year 4 Year 5  TOTAL  

 

Belgian Contribution in Euro 
 
TFF BUDGET REVISION MARCH 2009 2007 2008 2009 2010 2011   

  52,185 686,348 790,057 1,011,285 447,397 2,987,272 

RESULT 1  Access to Financial Services           
  

1.1 Segment the Current Clientele 0 1,861 0 0 0 1,861 

1.2 Update the Savings Products and Procedures 0 415 0 0 0 415 

1.3 Continuously Link Resourceful Clients to Financial Inst. 0 1,365 16,000 20,000 0 37,365 

  framework advice TA   6,000      

  data survey tools for reporting    12,000    

  local consultations on VBARD linkage     10,000 8,000     

1.4 Provide 'Incubation Loans' to Poor Clients 0 1,619 1,000 0 0 2,619 

 Loan product adjustment   1,000      

1.5 Compile and Report VBCP Performance Data 0 0 2,000 2,000 0 4,000 

  SQL and MB maintenance     2,000 2,000     

1.6 Compile and Report VWU Province Microfinance Data 0 18,489 0 0 0 18,489 

1.7 Develop Exit Strategy for Use of Revolving Loan Fund 0 1,554 0 0 0 1,554 

  3 Regional Workshop for Provincial PMUs   -         

1.8 RLF Repatriation 0 0 40,000 40,000 0 80,000 

  Repatriation management      20,000 20,000     

  Quarterly Performance Review Meetings     20,000 20,000     

1.9 Transfer Part of RLF to TYM 0 0 2,000 0 0 2,000 

  TYM MoU     2,000       

  Total Intermediate Result 1 : 0 25,303 61,000 62,000 0 148,303 

RESULT 2  Access to Non-Financial Services             

2.1 Training and BDS Needs Assessment 0 9,236 13,764 0 0 23,000 

 Update assessment annually   12,000     

  Reproduce and disseminate updated assessment     1,764       

2.2 Compile and Distribute Training and BDS Directory 0 6,486 1,500 0 4,514 12,500 

 
Disseminate of format and assessment to providers by Province 
PMU        

 
Compilation reproduction and dissemination of BDS directories by 
central and Province PMUs   1,500     

  Update reproduction/dissemination annual BDS directories         4,514   

2.3 Develop Strategic Linkages with BDS Providers 0 0 10,500 10,500 0 21,000 

  Demand-supply linkage activities in provinces   10,500 10,500     

2.4 Monitor, Evaluate, and Report performance 0 0 10,000 10,000 6,510 26,510 

 
Design reproduce and disseminate guideline and format for 
participants evaluation (TA/Central PMU)        

 Monitoring and Evaluation of BDS best practice   6,000 6,000 6,510   

  workshop on best practice     4,000 4,000     

2.5 Develop Cost Sharing Models for BDS Services 0 3,305 0 10,000 5,265 18,570 

 Training in BDS cost sharing policies    6,000    

 Training of PMUs in costing, budgeting BDS    2,000    

 Documentation, dissemination of cost-sharing models       2,000 5,265   

2.6 Establish BDS and TA Matching Grant Fund 0 105,395 148,000 180,000 88,104 521,499 

 Fund for BDS gap funding and TA to provide PMUs    148,000 160,000 78,104   

  Develop and implement fund exist strategy (hand-over)       20,000 10,000   

  Total Intermediate Result 2 : 0 124,423 183,764 210,500 104,393 623,080 
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 Belgian Contribution in Euro 
Actual Actual  Year 3 Year 4 Year 5  TOTAL  

 TFF BUDGET REVISION MARCH 2009 
2007 2008 2009 2010 2011   

  52,185 686,348 790,057 1,011,285 447,397 2,987,272 

RESULT 3  VWU Microfinance Strategic Capacity Strengthened             

3.1. Consolidate VBCP Performance Reporting 0 3,868 0 0 0 3,868 

3.2 Establish Microfinance Performance Monitoring Unit 0 131 5,000 10,000 5,000 20,131 

 Train staff of MPMU             

  Develop and implement exit strategy (hand-over MPMU)      10,000 10,000   

3.3. VWU MPMU Reporting 0 28,486 33,000 45,000 0 106,486 

 IT contracting for debugging & localization of PMT     3,000 15,000     

 Field survey of MF through VWU apparatus   25,000 25,000    

 Maintain and disseminate program registry/database and maps   2,000 2,000    

 Workshops and meetings   2,000 2,000    

  Dissemination of information      1,000 1,000     

3.4. 
Support Dialogues w/ external stakeholders for enabling 
environment 0 0 4,000 4,000 2,750 10,750 

 Meetings/workshops with MFWG/MOs/donors   3,000 3,000 2,000   

 Compilation, dissemination of issues, draft regulations, etc   1,000 1,000 750   

3.5. VWU MF Feasibility Study and Strategic Planning 0 28,439 35,000 53,000 23,000 139,439 

 International TA for feasibility study   12,000     

 VWU consultation and planning process   3,000 3,000 3,000   

  Budget for action research/study   10,000 20,000 10,000   

 Strategic Planning and TA towards VWU Women's Bank   5,000 30,000 10,000   

  Reproduction and dissemination of Strategic Business Plan         5,000   

3.6. Institutionalize Credit Support  Fund in VWU 0 0 10,000 15,000 5,000 30,000 

 TA and consultation to review regulation for Credit Support Fund   5,000 5,000    

 
Legal advice and consultation on options for status of CSF capital 
& actions by GoV of BE & VN   5,000 5,000    

 
Registration procedures and consultation towards relevant 
authorities    5,000 5,000   

3.7. CSF management plans 0 0 24,000 26,000 0 50,000 

 Marketing study of MFPs for refinancing needs   4,000 6,000    

 TA for Business Planning for CSF   20,000 20,000    

3.8. CSF staff recruitment & training 0 0 2,000 20,000 0 22,000 

 Outsourcing recruitment   2,000     

 Exposure tour to MF context & technical training    20,000    

3.9. Capacity-Building for CSF stakeholders 0 0 0 40,000 10,000 50,000 

 TA for needs assessment and forms of capacity-building    5,000    

 TA for selection of capacity-building providers    3,000    

 Grant for capacity-building   3000 29,000 10,000   

  Total Intermediate Result 3 : 0 60,925 106,000 210,000 55,750 432,675 

RESULT 4  Efficient Project Management             

4.1. Annual Work Plan with Trenched Budget 11,782 12,292 9,000 9,350 20,867 63,291 

 Annual VBCP Review and Planning Workshop    9,000 9,350 19,867   

 External facilitator/TA for review workshop      1,000   

4.2. Update Policies, Procedures, Manuals 0 4,109 0     4,109 

 Review policies, procedures and draft revised policies/manual   0     

  Total Intermediate Result 4 : 11,782 16,401 9,000 9,350 20,867 67,400 
  CONTINGENCY         64,417        64,417 
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 Belgian Contribution in Euro 
Actual Actual  Year 3 Year 4 Year 5  TOTAL  

 TFF BUDGET REVISION MARCH 2009 
2007 2008 2009 2010 2011   

  52,185 686,348 790,057 1,011,285 447,397 2,987,272 

 GENERAL MEANS             

  Personnel   308,900 321,418 110,272 1,070,001 

  International CTA (42 months) 0 139,503 120,000 126,000 71,497 457,000 

  International TA for MPMU (33 months)  0 134,637 124,800 105,563  365,000 

  CPMU IT staff 5,925 7,743 12,000 13,200 7,132 46,000 

  Computer Maintenance & Support services 0 0 3,000 3,000 3,000 9,000 

  Bonus, CPMU staff 12,170 22,831 32,000 35,200 19,798 122,000 

  Bonus MPMU + CSF staff 0 4,945 14,000 35,055 7,000 61,000 

  Bonus, 2 Drivers 317 1,339 3,100 3,400 1,845 10,000 

  Investments   7,000 63,593 3,613 132,999 

  Fixed assets in Head Office 0 25,963 5,000 22,037  53,000 

  Fixed assets for MPMU/CSF 0 3,444 2,000 11,556 2,000 19,000 

  Fixed assets for Provincial PMUs  0 29,387 0 30,000 1,613 61,000 

  Operating Expenses   66,000 74,774 37,759 251,002 
  Operating costs for Central PMU 1,409 8,333 9,000 11,000 5,259 35,000 

  Operational budget of MPMU/CSF 292 
1,056 

6,000 
12,774 

7,000 27,122 

  Operating costs for 17 provinces (250 EURO/month) 17,150 44,229 51,000 51,000 25,500 188,879 

  M&E   34,393 28,150 31,600 107,397 

  Review Workshops in provinces  75 352 0 12,000  12,428 

  Reproduce and disseminate reports/minutes  0 0 350 350 300 1,000 

  6 monthly PSC meetings 145 212 1,543 800 800 3,500 

  Mid-Term Review 0 0  17,500  17,500 

  Final Evaluation 0 0   22,500 22,500 

  Field trips for Head Office and province 2,920 9,549 15,000 15,000 8,000 50,469 

  Audit 0 25,774 31,500 14,000 18,726 90,000 

  Formulation 0 0    0 

  Total General Means: 40,403 459,297 430,293 519,435 201,970 1,651,398 
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Counter Value Fund Revised (CVF) Version March 2009 

 Revised  
# activities Original 

TFF 
Total 2008 2009 2010 2011 

 Difference 

  Result 1 
  

60,480 
  

60,480 
  

26,040 
  

17,220  
   

17,220  
  

-   
  

-   

1 
Training in saving products 

new procedure 
  

13,680 
  

5,890 
  

5,890.00 
  

-   
   

-   
  

-   
  

(7,790) 

2 
Training of Center/Group Staff 

in Management Skills 
  

13,680 
  

23,110 
  

5,890.00 
  

8,610.00  
   

8,610.00    
  

9,430 

3 Training for Incubation Loan 
  

16,560 
  

7,130 
  

7,130.00 
  

-   
   

-     
  

(9,430) 

4 Training for Bank Facilitation 
  

16,560 
  

24,350 
  

7,130.00 
  

8,610.00  
   

8,610.00    
  

7,790 

  Result 2 
  

19,440 
  

19,440 
  

5,890 
  

5,890  
   

5,890  
  

1,770 
  

-   

1 
Training for 

BDS/Microenterprises 
  

19,440 
  

19,440 
  

5,890.00 
  

5,890.00  
   

5,890.00  
  

1,770.00 
  

-   

  Result 4 
  

-   
  

-           
  

-   

  For Provinces 
  

79,044.00 
  

95,844 
  

24,357.75 
  

32,000.00  
   

31,000.00  
  

8,486.00 
  

16,800 

1 
 - Petrol costs for 17 Provinces 

x 60 Euro x 42 months 
  

42,840 
  

42,840 
  

12,477.75 
  

14,000.00  
   

14,000.00  
  

2,362.00 
  

(0) 

2 
 - Petrol Costs for 87 Districts x 

6 Euro x 42 months 
  

21,924 
  

21,924 
  

5,760.00 
  

7,000.00  
   

7,000.00  
  

2,164.00 
  

-   

3 

Contribution to Monitoring and 
Valuation in 

Districts/Communes x 20 
Euro/month 

  
14,280 

  
31,080 

  
6,120.00 

  
11,000.00  

   
10,000.00  

  
3,960.00 

  
16,800 

  For Head office 
  

71,900 
  

55,100 
  

600 
  

300  
   

300  
  

300 
  

(16,800) 

1 
- Internal Meeting Between 

VWU/Ministries/Agencies 
  

2,400 
  

1,500 
  

600.00 
  

300.00  
   

300.00  
  

300.00 
  

(900) 

2 

 - Salary costs for Head Office 
Staff: 3 full-time staff x 80 

Euro/month 
  

8,400 
  

-   
  

-   
  

-   
   

-   
  

-   

  
(8,400) 

3 
 - Bonus, 3 PMU staff x 80 

Euro/month 
  

8,400   
  

-   
  

-   
   

-   
  

-   
  

(8,400) 

  Operating Costs Office             
  

-   

1  - Electricity and Water 
  

8,400 
  

8,400 
  

2,400.00 
  

2,400.00  
   

2,400.00  
  

1,200.00 
  

-   

2  - Small Furniture 
  

3,500 
  

4,399 
  

1,571.29 
  

1,500.00  
   

1,000.00  
  

328.00 
  

899 

3  - Stationary 
  

3,500 
  

3,900 
  

1,000.00 
  

1,500.00  
   

1,200.00  
  

200.00 
  

400 

4 
 - Specialized Publication, 

Document 
  

3,500 
  

3,500 
  

2,000.00   
   

1,500.00    
  

-   

5  - Tea-Break for Meeting 
  

1,800 
  

1,800 
  

500.00 
  

500.00  
   

500.00  
  

300.00 
  

-   

6 
 - Office Equipment 

Maintenance 
  

3,500 
  

3,500 
  

1,000.00 
  

1,200.00  
   

1,000.00  
  

300.00 
  

-   

  Operating costs vehicles             
  

-   

1 
 - Vehicles and Motorbikes 

Maintenance 
  

7,000 
  

8,600 
  

3,266.50 
  

2,300.00  
   

2,300.00  
  

734.00 
  

1,600 

2 

 - Insurance Costs for 
Motorbikes, Vehicles, Tax 

Fees 
  

4,500 
  

2,500 
  

500.00 
  

800.00  
   

800.00  
  

400.00 

  
(2,000) 

3 
 - Petrol Costs for Motorbikes 

and Vehicles 
  

17,000 
  

17,000 
  

5,000.00 
  

6,000.00  
   

5,000.00  
  

1,000.00 
  

-   

  Total 
  

230,864 
  

230,864         
  

(0) 
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SECTION EIGHT:  LOGICAL FRAMEWORK OF THE PROJECT FOR REVISED TFF MARCH 2009 

 
Narrative Summary 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

Goal:  
To contribute to the reduction of the  
incidence of poverty in Vietnam 

 
The percentage of Incidence of Poverty 
is reduced  

 
Mapping by Inter-ministerial Task Force 

 
Continued high and equitable economic growth, 
supported by a stable and conducive economic 
and political environment  

Purpose:  
By 2010, at least 100,000 economically 
active poor households in the target 
provinces of Vietnam have access to 
high-quality and diversified financial 
and business development services, 
provided by coordinated and market-
responsive providers following good 
practices for sustainable service 
delivery.  

 
 Outreach to poor clients by VBCP 
reporting reliable data increased. 

 
 BDS providers meet min. 80% of the 
documented demand of solidarity 
groups of poor clients. 

 
VBCP Progress microfinance  reports 
 
Annual reports from VWU various 
Microfinance Projects 
 
VBCP Progress reports, Needs 
assessments & Directories 

Legal framework for MFIs in place. Distortions 
in the MF market reduced. Free BDS market 
allowed to develop. 
 
VWU will not be made a new political lending 
vehicle.  

Result 1: 
By 2010, 50,000 of poor women in the 
targeted, and, increasingly in other 
Provinces, have access to diversified 
financial services provided by regulated 
financial institutions. 

 
No. women accessing services from 
regulated financial institutions, including 
banks, TYM in the targeted provinces, 
and, increasingly VWU microfinance 
conduits in other Provinces, increased by 
minimum of 25% per annum. 

 
Monthly and quarterly and annual reports 
from VBCP 
 
General information reports from banks 
and bank linkage information (phase III 
clients) 
 
TYM reports,  microfinance conduits 
borrowing from Credit Support Fund 
reports.  

New regulations are conducive to MF growth. 

Banks continue to expand outreach based on 
the Framework Agreements with the MOs in 
targeted provinces and provide information on 
phase III clients 

Appropriate agreements and frameworks in 
place with TYM, banks and MF conduits  

Credit Support Fund operational (result 3) 

Result 2: 
By 2010, 50,000 of poor women in the 
targeted Provinces have access to 
demand-driven training and business 
development services provided by public 
and private suppliers.  

 
No. women accessing training and BDS 
services in the targeted Provinces 
increased by min. 30% p.a.  

 
VBCP Progress Reports 

 
BDS markets expand and develop in the 
targeted provinces, with support of GoVN and 
other donors.  
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Narrative Summary 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

Result 3: 
By 2010,  VWU has strengthened strategic 
capacity in microfinance, including  
consolidated Good Practice-based VWU-
wide microfinance reports available with 
reliable performance data, and  an 
operational Credit Support Fund for 
microfinance. 

 
 VWU wide microfinance projects have 
adopted and use standardized 
performance reporting formats by end 
of project 

 
 WU approves, institutionalizes and 
implements a two-year management 
plan for a CSF 

 
 Legal status of CSF finalized 

 
 
 VWU strategy for microfinance more 
refined 
 

Reports available from MPMU 
Microfinance reporting demanded by 
VWU leadership and Credit Support 
Fund institutionalized 
 
Two plans for CSF: 

i) Management plan for set 
up and initial 
implementation 2009-
2010 

ii) Five-year business plan 
2011-2015 

 
Legal documents grounding CSF, 
including by-laws and governance 
structure 
 
Current microfinance strategy document 

VWU agrees on coordinating activities, and 
accept common format.  
 
Decision-making and authority is delegated to 
technically competent management units in 
VWU, with professional staffing. 
 
Legal issues in connection with CSF are fully 
clarified, such as ownership of Revolving Loan 
Fund, institutionalization and mandate of CSF. 
 
VWU continues its strategic planning process 
for all its microfinance projects, in the lead up of 
building a Bank for Women.  

 
Result 4:  
An efficient management structure for the 
VBCP ensures results-oriented and 
performance-based progress and accurate 
expenditure controls.  

 
 Targets set in annual plans are met.   
 Progress reports and financial 
accountabilities are accurate and on 
time.   

 Appropriate exit strategies are 
developed, adopted and executed 
before the end of Phase III.  

 
VBCP Progress reports 
 
PSC approval of annual project work-
plans 
 
 

 
Funds and other inputs are disbursed timely to 
the Project. 
 
VWU leadership supports new roles of Project. 
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Main Activities for Result 1: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

1.1 Continue Segmenting the Current 
Clientele 

 
RELEVANCE NO LONGER THERE 
GIVEN PHASE OUT OF REVOLVING 
LOAN FUND 

    

1.2 Update the Savings Product s      
 
RELEVANCE NO LONGER THERE 
GIVEN PHASE OUT OF REVOLVING 
LOAN FUND                     

   

1.3 Continuously Link Resourceful 
Clients to Financial Institutions 

 

# clients taking first and subsequent bank loans from banks 
  
# consultations in the VBCP provinces on localized cooperation 
with VBARD 
 

VBCP Progress Reports 
 
Bank linkage information of phase III clients 
 
 
 
 

Timely TA support, with client 
tracking tool developed for 
communes to incorporate in 
reporting. 
Banks are responsive to new 
applicants from VBCP and 
project explores different ways 
to strengthen linkage efforts 

1.4 Provide ‘Incubation Loans’ to Poor 
Clients 

 
PHASED OUT BY END 2010 

Value and number of VBCP loans disbursed  
# clients taking first and subsequent VBCP loans  
 
Number clients and value of outstanding VBCP loans  

SQL Server based aggregation reports, 
drawing from provincial MB and CRGS 
reports 
 

Timely Audits are contracted 
 

1.5 Compile and Report VBCP 
Performance Data  

 

Average loan term (in months) 
 
Drop-out rate by category  
Idle cash 
 
Communes Operation Expense as % of net interest income 
Savings mobilized by communes 
Provincial MB reports aggregated monthly by CPMU, with quarterly 
narrative reports prepared to analyze results 
Repatriation information by province 

SQL Server based monthly aggregation 
reports and financial statements, drawing 
from provincial MB and CRGS reports 
 
Narrative Progress reports, including 
analysis of clients and portfolio structure; 
Internal auditor reports 
PSC in receipt of year-to-date aggregated 
financial statements 
Repatriation reports (see 1.8) 

SQL Server aggregation tool is 
internalized quickly by the 
CPMU 
 
Provinces increase their efforts 
on quality and timely data 
collection 
 
Regular feedback to provinces 
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Main Activities for Result 1: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

1.6 Compile and Report VWU Province 
Microfinance Data  

MERGE WITH 1.5 and 3.2 

   

1.7 Develop Exit Strategy for Use of 
Revolving Loan Fund 

 
COMPLETED WITH ACTIVITY 3.5 

Feasibility Study carried out by 2008 with concrete options on the 
use of the Loan Fund, involving consultation processes with 
provincial and central VWU offices 
  
Outcome of FS accepted and one option on future of Revolving 
Loan Fund chosen by Project Steering Committee;  
Provinces informed of outcome 

Feasibility study final report 
 
Decision by PSC on future of Revolving 
Loan Fund in minutes 
 
Workshop announcement and written 
notification on repatriation  by VWU 
President 

PSC and VWU accept outcome 
of the Feasibility Study 
 
 

1.8 Revolving Loan Fund Repatriation   Schedule for repatriation (est. at least at 42Billion VND) made 
public: 

• 2Billion JAN09 
• 6Billion JUN09 
• 4Billion DEC09 
• 13Billion JUN10 
• 17Billion DEC10 

 
Provincial plans for repatriation sent to CPMU (with completion 
targeted for 2010) including quarterly meetings to track results. 
 
Plan by CPMU for legal ownership and mandate completed 
 

Funds received in CMPU central bank 
account  (bank statements) 
 
Reporting of provinces in MB and 
repatriation tracking tool 
 
Quarterly meetings narrative reports 
 
Documentation of Revolving Fund 
ownership 

CPMU can enforce repayment 
and monitor repayment 
schedule 
 
Provinces can use cash-flow 
tools provided to plan and 
oversee repayment process 
 
Incentive scheme for provinces 
to undertake timely repatriation. 
 
Transfer of Revolving Loan 
Fund ownership is approved 

1.9 Transfer Part of Revolving Loan 
Fund to TYM  

Full transfer of initial fund, pending legal clarification of investment 
form (loan/subordinated debt)—link to activity 3.5 
 
Transfers completed as per project schedule in 2009-2010  

Approved MoU, or equivalent binding 
agreement, completed between VBCP/VWU 
and TYM 

TYM will approve MoU and can 
readily accept credit fund and 
immediately utilize it in their 
expansion plan 
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Main Activities for Result 2: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

2.1 Training and BDS Needs Assessment 
 
 

# VBCP staff consulted on design of the 
Assessment format 
# clients responding to the Needs Assessment  
by year 
Draft baseline assessment circulated within 17 
Provinces  Consolidated Assessment 
disseminated by HO  
2009 assessment is conducted  

TA/PMU Progress Reports 
Assessment Report 
Prov. PMU Progress Reports  
All Prov. VWU have Assessment  
Updated Assessments 

Needs assessment can be professionally executed 

2.2 Compile and Distribute Training and 
BDS Directory    
 
 

Standardized registration format for Service 
Providers 

# Prov. PMUs publishing current Directory 
# BDS service providers in Province 
Directories (in 2008 and 2011) 
# Directories produced and provided to all 
district WUs in VBCP provinces. 
 

Registration Format 
Directories 
 
Prov. PMU Progress Reports 
Central PMU Progress Reports 
 

Good cooperation with local government officials 
and extension agencies continues. 
 
 
 

2.3 Develop Strategic Linkages with BDS 
Providers 
 

# groups/centers/members trained/receiving 
BDS  per year  
# providers in Directory contracted by VBCP 
per year; 
# Agreements signed by PMUs with providers 
per year; 
 
# trainings/BDS events evaluated by number 
of participants; 
Average participant evaluation score of 
contracted providers;   

Prov. PMU Progress Reports (with detailed 
client evaluation section) 
 
Agreements for service provision 
 
 

Timely TA is contracted, including client evaluation 
tools 
 

2.4 Monitor, Evaluate and Report 
Performance  
 
 

% of grants approved compared to number 
submitted  
# of grants being supervised/monitored  
Timely response by HO to requests for 
assistance  
Study on good practice completed and results 
disseminated at workshops 

Prov. PMU Progress Reports including  
Participant Evaluation component 
presented at annual review meeting 
 
 
Good practice evaluation report and 
workshop reports 
 

Timely and sufficient TA is contracted 
 
Regular feedback is provided to the provinces. 
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Main Activities for Result 2: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

2.5 Develop Cost-Sharing Models for BDS 
Services 
 

Average value of client contributions by event 
per year 
% of total cost per training/BDS event covered 
by clients  
% of total cost per training/BDS event covered 
by PMUs 
# cost-sharing models used by Province 
PMUs per year 

Prov. PMU Progress Reports 
 
 

Clients, service providers and PMUs want to cost-
share. 

 
2.6 Establish BDS and TA Matching Grant 
Fund  
 

 
Procedures for the Fund consulted and 
finalized on or before second quarter of 2006, 
# and value of Fund applications received by 
round,  by Province and by type of 
training/BDS/TA per year; 
Number and value of grant disbursements by 
round per year; 
# accounts and reports received and approved 
per year;  
% of TA applications approved contracting 
external resources in Vietnam 
Quality and relevance of grants improves 

Prov. and Central PMU Progress Reports 
 
Prov. PMU Financial Progress Reports 
 
 
Prov. PMU Progress Reports 
Central PMU Progress Reports 
 
Fund Procedures simple, transparent 
Central PMU Progress Reports 
 
Central PMU Progress Report 

 
BDS trainers/providers are available and willing to 
provide training according to project requirements  
 
 
Provinces are motivated to apply for innovative and 
ambitious grant funding 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Main Activities for Result 3: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

3.1 Consolidate VBCP Performance 
Reporting  
MERGE WITH 1.5 and 3.2 

   
 
 

3.2 Establish Microfinance Performance 
Monitoring Unit 
 

VWU MF Performance Monitoring Unit 
(MPMU) established  
 

MPMUnit established and operational at 
VWU  
 
 Plan for institutionalizing MPMU in place at 
end of project  

VWU leaderships ensures full cooperation from all 
VWU units, departments and projects and sees 
MPMU as key to its overall microfinance strategy 
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Main Activities for Result 3: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

3.3  VWU MPMU Reporting (will include all 
services delivered through the VWU, such 
as bank linkages, micro-credit and 
credit/savings groups) 
 

Regular aggregation of comprehensive data 
on delivery of financial services through WU, 
with feedback to WU leadership, donors, and 
Project Steering Committees, including in 
mapped format 
 
WU managers of major microfinance projects 
trained in PMT and (adjusted) PMT format 
adopted for all VWU HO  
VWU MPMU submits quarterly consolidated 
PMT reports to VWU leadership, donors, and 
Project Steering Committees 
 
# of social performance indicators 

Overall reports on delivery of financial 
services by WU available, including in 
mapped format 
 
 
 
Microfinance projects with (indicative) loan 
outstanding >10bn. Đ report in PMT  
consolidated PMT reports issued by MPMU. 
  
MPMU quarterly Progress Report 

Local VWU internalizes survey process/formats 
 
Major microfinance projects of WU commit to PMT 
format adapted to Vietnam. 
Major microfinance projects of WU registering with 
SBV, thus leading to clarification of their balance 
sheet (according to accounting requirements set 
out by SBV). 
 
PMT software still maintained by international 
editor. 
 
Appropriate social performance variables are 
agreed by various stakeholders 

3.4 Support Dialogues for External 
Stakeholders for Enabling Environment  
 

# consultations with Gov. VN and donors on 
the Decree and Regulations called or attended 
by the MPMU 
 
# of common areas for cooperation with other 
key donors, such as ADB and ADF, identified. 
# presentations to MF forums of delivery of 
financial services by WU 

Agendas and minutes of meetings 
 
Minutes of meetings, Draft Regulations 
 
MPMU Progress Reports 
 

Main industry stakeholders agree on a suitable 
forum for dialogue or strengthen existing ones such 
as Microfinance Working Group 
 
Central WU active participant in forum or 
Microfinance Working Group 
 
ADB and other donors willing to collaborate 

3.5 VWU MF Feasibility Study and Strategic 
Planning 
 

TOR for MF Feasibility Study consulted and 
agreed  
Feasibility Study conducted and conclusions 
approved Feasibility Study disseminated to all 
VBCP Province PMUs (other Province VWUs) 
 
Steps taken to further forward VWU 
microfinance strategic plan  

Final TOR by 09/2007 
Approved Study  by 12/2007 
Feasibility Study main recommendations 
adopted by VWU leadership 
 
Advisory council, training and study tours, 
testing of different MF models, MF Unit. 
 

Timely and well qualified TA contracted. 
 
VWU leadership committed to 
Business Planning Process and articulates vision 
more detailed vision for microfinance 

3.6 Institutionalize Credit Support Fund  in 
VWU 

Preparations on institutional plan on CSF unit 
within WU available by February 2009 
 
Final legal status of CSF and ownership of 
Loan Revolving Fund clarified by 2009, within 

VWU provides official institutional status 
confirmation by February 2009 PSC 
 
Vietnamese and Belgian government 
relevant approval documents 

Timely advice and support by relevant public 
institutions, including MoF, MPI, SBV and others. 
 
Qualified TA available on a needs basis 
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Main Activities for Result 3: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

VWU structure and with appropriate 
governance structures 
 

 
 

3.7  Credit Support Fund Management 
Plans  

Specific and detailed management plan for 
CSF and available by middle 2009 with 
milestones for implementation 
 
Advisory Board in place (external involvement) 
and first operations manual complete by end 
2009 
 
First loan disbursed first half of 2010 after 
marketing study 

Management plan officially endorsed by 
middle 2009 and sent to PSC members 
 
 
Advisory Board first official meeting 
 
Business Plan (by end 2010) 
 
Marketing study 

Legal preparations as in 3.5 are completed in a 
timely manner to compliment management plan. 
 
Experienced external TA available 
 
VWU MFPs (potential conduits) are interested in 
applying for CSF, can pass the access criteria and 
are willing to accept financial costs 

3.8  Credit Support Fund Staff Recruitment 
and Training 
 

Completion of training and recruitment of staff 
 
 
Professional staff in place early 2010 

Structure, staff composition and TORs 
finalized by June 2009 
 
 Hiring processes and selection of staff 
completed by end 2009 

VWU approves professional staffing structure and 
remuneration scale (where performance 
requirements/full time nature of staff might differ 
from overall HR policy) 
Staff with appropriate profile are available  

3.9  Capacity Building for CSF Stakeholders TA needs assessment and identification of 
technical service providers carried out 
 
Number of MFPs assisted through capacity 
building 

MFPs are able to comply with CSF access 
criteria 

VWU MFPs are ready and willing to accept 
capacity building in significant numbers. 
 
Tailored external TA can be identified 

 
 

Main Activities for Result 4: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

4.1 Annual Work Plans With Tranched 
Budgets  
 

Annual Project Work Plans w/ targets and 
budget submitted for PSC approval at 
beginning of or early in new year 
Annual Implementation Plans with budgets 
and targets  submitted by 17 Prov. PMUs to 
Central PMU (2010 last year) 
End of project workshop to evaluate results 

Minutes of PSC meetings general project 
work-plan annually 
 
Province PIPs  
 
Workshop report 

Timely and sufficient TA is contracted 
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Main Activities for Result 4: 
 

Verifiable Indicators Means of Verification Assumptions 

4.2 Update Policies, Procedures, Manuals 
 

Operational manual is revised and updated as 
required 
Policy letters are disseminated as required 
 
Internal audit process (field trips) 
 

VBCP reports 
 
Operations Manual 
File of policy letters 
 
Internal audit policy document 

 
External audit is carried out annually as long a field 
program exists, and internal audit is done regularly 
 

4.3 Implement and Monitor Project 
Progress 
TO BE FOUND IN REPORTING, 
MONITORING, AND EVALUATION 
SECTION OF REVISED TFF (6.5) 
 
SEE ALSO 4.2 in WORK-PLAN 

  
 
 
 
Mid-Term Review report, Final Evaluation, 
Annual External Audits  
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Annex 4. TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR KEY POSITIONS (additions to TFF) 

Chief Technical Advisor:   

• Provide direction and technical advice in connection with the 
establishment of the Credit Support Fund and, design and monitor timely 
implementation of management plan for 2009-10. 

• Identify and support capacity building activities for MFIs aspiring to apply 
for CSF. 

• Assist VWU in its process of refining and implementing a strategy for 
microfinance. 

• Involve in policy dialogue and support enabling environment for 
microfinance in Vietnam. 

 

International Microfinance Expert: 

• Provide guidance and backstopping on IT issues related to reporting (SQL 
consolidation of VBCP reports) for result one. 

• Organize the collection of nationwide data on all financial services 
provision by the VWU, encompassing banking linkages, MF projects, 
credit & savings groups. Support the analysis and restitution of the data to 
the Central VWU and to provincial VWUs. 

• Oversee the localization of PMT, as well as adoption of PMT reporting by 
identified microfinance program (all other PMT activities now fall under 
this). 

• Design and oversee, together with the VWU leaders, project director and 
CTA and external consultants the operational architecture and 
management plan of the Credit Support Fund, including staffing, IT and 
financial requirements. 

• Assist guiding and training CSF staff on microfinance principles, especially 
financial and operational performance analysis. 

• Design and oversee CSF market study. 

• Identify key areas for MFI capacity building. 

• Supervise annual external audit.   
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CREDIT SUPPORT FUND DRAFT STRUCTURE (final TOR for CSF staff to be 
agreed by PSC as part of management plan) 

Main Duties and Responsibilities with the general qualification of staff to be 
recruited (FEASIBILITY STUDY): 

 
Program Director - shall be responsible in the over-all planning, organizing and 
supervising of the program and will report directly to the VWU top management.  
He/she should be knowledgeable on the microfinance best practices and has the 
ability to adjust program design to fit to the local norms and culture of the people 
without sacrificing the high standard of quality services and sustainability of 
financial operations. 

 
Microfinance Operational Manager – shall be in-charge of running the day to 
day operations and maintaining the good collaborative relationship with the MFIs. 
He/she shall possess minimum three (3) years supervisory experience in the field 
of microfinance. With good analytical skills and exhibited competency to deliver 
the attainment of microfinance program objectives.  Has the ability to evaluate 
institutional and microfinance program operations.  Professional and educational 
background of Master’s degree would be preferred. 

 
Program Officer – shall back-up the Program Operations Manager in providing 
assistance to the MFIs.  The Program Operation Officer should have sufficient 
microfinance program experiences and possesses skills in financial management 
and in monitoring the microfinance operations in the field level and must be 
knowledgeable in social performance management.  College Graduate with a 
degree on Economics, Finance, or Management  will be a plus factor. 

 
Cashier/Admin Officer – shall be in-charge in the fund custodianship, cash and 
banking transactions. He/she should be knowledgeable in investment scheme 
necessary to optimize the funds utilization.   She shall also be in-charge of the 
office administrative concerns that would require organizing and coordinating   
skills at the head office level.  Graduate of Accounting or Finance will be a 
requirement. 

 
Program Accountant/Auditor - Shall be responsible in the efficient financial 
accounting, recording and reporting of all financial transactions.  Will support  
management in analyzing the periodic financial reports from the conduits.   Must 
have background in financial accounting and exhibit skills in installing good 
financial recording and reporting system.
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This Addendum (March 2009) to the Technical and Financial File, for project 
VIE0402811, Access to Coordinated Credit and Enterprise Support Services, is 
herewith approved by the Project Steering Committee on 16 March 2009, as per 
the signed minutes of the meeting, and becomes effective immediately. 

 

 
































